The Safety Alert

Cold Weather Arrives
…and with it, the onset of icing, low ceilings and an increase in VFR into IMC accidents. This issue features accidents from the NTSB database and “near misses” from the ASRS database. Fly safe, and check that the winter survival kit is with you before you go flying.

John Steiner
They Called Him Lucky This Time
The further a pilot flies into deteriorating weather the fewer options there are to maintain or return to VFR conditions. It appears that this PA-28 pilot used up all the options but one… luck. 

While about 50 miles northeast of ZZZ, in marginal VFR [VMC], the ceiling suddenly dropped, or I flew into an area of lower clouds. I did a 180-degree turn and got out of it. I hit the "nearest airport" function on the Global Positioning System (GPS) with a view to landing, since the area was filled with hills and low mountains.... As I turned in the direction of the airport, I faced a steep hill with the clouds almost touching it. I went over the hill and into the clouds, and realized I didn't know what would be below me if I descended. I tried it anyway and broke out [between layers] to find myself, fortunately, parallel to a wooded ridge. I was genuinely afraid, and decided I would not try to descend further until I knew what was below me. I had checked the Automated Surface Observing System (ASOS) and knew that there was a ceiling at about 1,700 feet AGL there. I also knew that the terrain was flat with no towers just to the northeast. I flew to that area and let down, breaking out at about 1,700 feet and landing.... 
Callback, November 2003

Marginal VFR Should Equal IFR
"Marginal VMC" or "Marginal VFR" may be recognized meteorological terms, but by treating marginal weather the same as IMC and flying IFR in such conditions, pilots can significantly increase the margin of safety. 

Armed with a forecast that conditions "should" remain VFR enroute and at the destination, this C172 pilot found himself surrounded by IMC. 

After exiting the Class B, I requested a descent to maintain VFR as the cloud deck was getting denser. ATC approved a VFR descent. As I began my descent, I noticed that the broken layer was quickly closing. To avoid IMC, I climbed back to 5,000 feet. I informed Air Traffic Control (ATC) that I was on a VFR flight plan and was not instrument rated. I flew for another five minutes and then saw that what had been a broken layer had totally closed up.... I circled back to find VFR conditions and discovered that the broken layer behind me had also closed up. I talked with ATC to get an update for field conditions at any airport close to my route of flight. I was advised that my best bet would be ZZZ1... and...I received vectors toward the airport. I was in solid IMC conditions and under ATC control. Less than a mile from ZZZ1 while still in IMC conditions, approach informed me that the airport was now reporting an 800-foot overcast. I...asked for a better alternative. I then flew under ATC control...to ZZZ2.... I informed ATC that I had approximately ten hours of IFR training and, while I had not done an ILS approach, I had done a couple of GPS approaches. I did not have my approach plates in my flight bag. Approach gave me a private frequency to talk with the controller who very kindly tracked my approach and descent. I broke out at approximately 1,400 feet and safely landed in significant crosswinds.... 

The weather was significantly worse than reported... and conditions worsened at an alarming rate. Clearly instrument conditions were not something that I intended or wanted to be in at any time.... 

While the pilot's previous exposure to instrument flight certainly helped, Air Traffic Control deserves credit for getting this pilot out of a marginal situation. 

Callback, November 2003
Passenger Interference and Icing Spell Trouble
Aircraft: SOCATA TB-20, registration: N57TB
Injuries: 1 Fatal, 1 Serious.

The pilot and passenger departed into forecasted icing conditions, and while en route, the airplane encountered icing conditions. The airplane was accumulating rime ice, and the pilot elected to divert to another airport. The pilot stated that the airplane was on final approach, when it encountered a wind pocket and the passenger "flailed his arms and pulled back on the yoke." The airplane stalled and impacted the ground about 490 feet prior to the runway. Examination of the airplane did not revealed any pre-impact malfunctions. A police investigator who responded to the accident site reported that the airplane's wing was "slippery with ice." Airman Meteorological information Zulu called for occasional moderate rime to mixed icing in-clouds and in-precipitation between the freezing level and 11,000 feet, and was valid for the area surrounding the accident site. The freezing level was identified between the surface and 2,000 feet, in the vicinity of the accident site. 

The National Transportation Safety Board determines the probable cause(s) of this accident as follows: 

The pilot's failure to maintain airspeed, which resulted in a stall. Factors in this accident were the icing conditions, deteriorated airplane performance due to ice accumulation, and control interference by the passenger as reported by the pilot.
NTSB Database, Nov. 2002

VFR Into IMC… Not So Lucky
Aircraft: Cessna 182P, registration: N21565
Injuries: 2 Fatal.

In a telephone call to the Seattle Automated Flight Service Station (AFSS) about 20 minutes before departure, the pilot asked for the current conditions for the departure and destination airports. Both airports were reporting marginal visual flight rules (VFR) conditions, with conditions worse at the destination. The ceilings at both locations were lower than forecast at the time of the call, and were forecast to lower during the planned flight. When offered terminal forecasts and other weather information by the briefer, the pilot declined. Shortly thereafter, the flight departed under VFR during dark night conditions; no flight plan was filed and no air traffic services were provided. While flying toward the destination at low altitude, the flight encountered an area of rapidly deteriorating weather including low ceilings, rain, and snow. The airplane subsequently struck a stand of trees, separating its left wing, and crashed. Post-accident examinations of the aircraft and engine did not reveal any evidence of pre-impact mechanical or structural defects with the aircraft or engine. 

The National Transportation Safety Board determines the probable cause(s) of this accident as follows: 

The pilot's failure to maintain altitude and/or clearance over trees, resulting in a collision with trees, separation of a wing and uncontrolled collision with terrain. Factors included the pilot's inadequate preflight planning and preparation, dark night conditions, low ceilings, and mixed rain/snow precipitation conditions. 
NTSB Database Feb. 2002
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